



Case Report Overview of Canada's Answer to the COVID-19 Pandemic's First Wave (January–April 2020)

Deborah Urrutia¹, Elisa Manetti^{1,*}, Megan Williamson¹ and Emeline Lequy²

- ¹ Institute of Global Health, University of Geneva, 1202 Geneva, Switzerland; deborah.urrutia@etu.unige.ch (D.U.); megan.williamson@etu.unige.ch (M.W.)
- ² Centre de Recherche du Centre Hospitalier de L'université de Montréal, Montréal, QC H2X 0A9, Canada; e.lequy@gmail.com
- * Correspondence: elisa.manetti@etu.unige.ch; Tel.: +41-78-342-08-72

Abstract: Canada is a federal state of almost 38 million inhabitants distributed over ten provinces and three territories, each with their own power regarding health. This case study describes the health infrastructures' situation before the COVID-19 outbreak and their adaptations to face the expected cases, the available epidemiologic data for the beginning of the first wave (January-April 2020), and the public health and economic measures taken to control the pandemic both at the federal level and breaking down by province and territory. Canadian health infrastructures offered on average 12.9 intensive care units beds per 100,000 (occupancy rate ~90% before the outbreak), unevenly distributed across provinces and territories. Canada implemented public health measures, such as social distancing, when hospitalization and death rates due to the pandemic were still lower than in other countries; each province and territory adapted and implemented specific measures. Cumulated cases and deaths substantially increased from mid-March 2020, reaching 65 cases and 2 deaths per 100,000 on April 12, with strong differences across provinces and territories. Canada has been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic's first wave with a generally slower dynamic than in the USA or in the European Union at the same period. This suggests that implementation of public health measures when health indicators were still low may have been efficient in Canada; yet the long-term care sector faced many challenges in some provinces, which drove a large part of the pandemic indicators.

Keywords: COVID-19; Canada; health system; interventions; capacity building; impact

1. Introduction

In December 2019, a new infectious disease was identified in Wuhan (China), caused by a coronavirus named SARS-CoV-2 (short for Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2), and the World Health Organization named this quickly spreading disease COVID-19. At this time, SARS-Cov-2 had just been identified, but other coronaviruses such as SARS-CoV or MERS-CoV (short for Middle-East Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus) had already caused severe respiratory illnesses in outbreaks in 2002 and 2012, respectively. The most common symptoms of COVID-19 include fever, shortness of breath, dry cough, and fatigue. Most people will develop moderate respiratory symptoms, which will not require any specific treatment; some people will even be asymptomatic [1]. However, SARS-CoV-2 can induce very severe consequences on the respiratory system, with difficulties to breathe to the point of acute respiratory distress syndrome and the need for hospitalization [2].

Because of the novelty of this virus, research quickly organized to find causes and solutions to the spread of the virus, as well as possible treatments and vaccines. In the first wave, the virus was thought to be mainly transmitted through small droplets from the nose or mouth of an infected person or from direct contact ("fomites")—though later research acknowledged transmission also occurred through aerosols [3,4]—a transmission occurring mainly in indoor, crowded and insufficiently ventilated spaces [2].



Citation: Urrutia, D.; Manetti, E.; Williamson, M.; Lequy, E. Overview of Canada's Answer to the COVID-19 Pandemic's First Wave (January–April 2020). *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2021**, *18*, 7131. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18137131

Academic Editors: Paul B. Tchounwou, Luenda E. Charles, Michel Kazatchkine and Sana de Courcelles

Received: 29 April 2021 Accepted: 30 June 2021 Published: 3 July 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/). COVID-19 was declared a pandemic by the WHO on 11 March 2020. Yet, not all countries have been affected the same way at the same time. About one month after the first infected patient was declared in China, the virus had reached North America. However, then, the trajectories of cases, hospitalization and death counts in Canada differed from those in many occidental countries. Besides, Canada has specificities as a federal state making it interesting to focus on in this case study, which aims to understand how Canada dealt with the COVID-19 pandemic given the unexpected circumstances and rapid spread of the coronavirus.

After briefly presenting Canada according to its geographic, demographic, economic and political characteristics, we will describe Canada's health system (including the long-term care sector) and its adaptation to the COVID-19, the available epidemiologic data, and the series of public health measures taken throughout the country in response to the COVID-19 at the beginning of the first wave (January–April 2020).

2. Case Presentation

2.1. Demographic, Economic, Geographic, Political and Climatic Characteristics of Canada

Canada is a federal state with the second largest area in the world (almost 10 million km²); in 2020, its population was about 38 million, unequally distributed across its ten provinces and three territories, which will be altogether referred to as administrative divisions in the rest of this case study (Figure 1).



Created with mapchart.net

Figure 1. Map of the intensive care units (ICU) beds available per 100,000 by Canadian administrative division. Below the name of each administrative division is the number of inhabitants (M stands for millions).

More than 85% Canadians live in four provinces: Ontario (38.6%), Quebec (22.6%), British Columbia (13.5%), and Alberta (11.6%) [5], and mostly along the southern border of Canada characterized by milder climatic conditions than the northerner areas characterized by extreme cold and long winters, and therefore less inhabited. Canada also includes about 5% of indigenous peoples (First Nations, Metis, and Inuits) unequally distributed across administrative divisions, from less than 3% of the population in Ontario or Quebec, to between 20 and 80% of the population in the three territories. Some parts of Canada are on boil-water advisory or cannot always access drinking water, and some are very remote and isolated—especially the indigenous people. Such poor local access to clean water and subsequent poor access to hygiene and handwashing was considered very important in the first wave especially because SARS-CoV-2 was thought to transmit through "fomites", and some faecal-oral transmissions may occur [6,7].

These characteristics have consequences on the health system's operations (see Section 2.2) and responses to the COVID-19 pandemic (see Section 2.3).

The economic situation of the country also differs across administrative divisions, according to their own history of migration, economic development, industrial location, urbanization and land use—including the access to waterways and natural resources such as forests and petroleum.

The political system of Canada is a constitutional monarchy and a parliamentary democracy, with three levels of government, each with their own responsibilities: (i) the federal government or the government of Canada, (ii) the provincial and territorial governments, and (iii) the municipal or local governments. The federal government includes the Queen Elizabeth II represented by the governor general, the executive branch (including Canada's Prime Minister), and the Parliament. Each province or territory has key powers, such as the provision of fundamental social services (including health), and power over local government [8].

2.2. Health Care System

2.2.1. Generalities

The Canadian health system provides access to publicly funded health services to its entire population. Universal coverage is a strong principle and an objective of this public health policy. According to one of the main principles of the Canada Health Act (the federal legislation for publicly funded health care insurance), each person living on the country's territory is provided with public care insurance that covers all medical treatment considered necessary. The Canada Health Act establishes the criteria and conditions related to the health services that must be provided by the provinces and territories. The Federal Government's role is to set these principles nationally. It also delivers services for the most remote or vulnerable people, such as First Nations people living on reserves, Inuits, refugees, etc.

Then, it is mostly the provincial or territorial government's responsibility to deliver the adequate healthcare to its population. Thus, the level of services may vary across administrative divisions, which show differences in the quality of healthcare even in similar socio-economic environments [9]. For these reasons, in the following sections, we will describe the health system capacity, the COVID-19 situation, and the measures taken to deal with the pandemic both at national level and at provincial or territorial level.

Canada's health expenditures amounted to more than CAD 265 billion in 2019, or CAD 7064 per Canadian, therefore representing 11.5% of Canada's gross domestic product that year [10].

2.2.2. Health Infrastructure Capacity before COVID-19

In 2020, Statistics Canada reported 1140 hospitals over the country, with between 3 and 5 in the territories and between 9 (Prince Edward Island) and 349 in Quebec [11]. In 2019, in terms of healthcare workers, Canada included 124.5 family medicine physicians per 100,000 (unevenly distributed across administrative divisions from 44.3 per 100,000 in Nunavut to

165.5 per 100,000 in Yukon), 33.2 respiratory specialists per 100,000 (from 7.8 per 100,000 in Nunavut to 55.7 per 100,000 in New Brunswick), and 118.0 pharmacists per 100,000 (from 98.8 per 100,000 in the Northwest Territories to 163.1 per 100,000 in Yukon) [12]. Finally, there were 2039 long-term care homes of which 46% were publicly owned and 54% were privately owned (less than a half of them were not-for-profit), among which 17 in the territories (all publicly owned), and, in each province, from 36 (Newfoundland and Labrador) to 626 (Ontario) (see Section 2.3.2 for a focus on COVID-19 in these facilities) [13].

As an indicator of the health facilities' capacity to admit new patients with severe symptoms, we chose the number of intensive care unit (ICU) beds available. According to data from the Canadian Institute for Health Information, Canada had on average 12.9 adult ICU beds per 100,000 population in 2013–2014, a number within the range of various occidental countries such as France, Belgium, and Spain [14]. A total of 3170 ICU beds were estimated capable of invasive ventilation across Canada [15]. Before the outbreak of COVID-19, the hospital bed occupancy was around 90% [14].

Since the health infrastructure capacity and access varies across Canada's administrative divisions, it is important to break down the national average (Figure 1): in 2019, ICU beds ranged between 6.3 (in British Columbia) to 18.5 (in Newfoundland and Labrador) per 100,000 population (without considering the three territories for which we found no official number—see below), with rural-urban disparities [10,11,15,16]. However, these ICU beds number represent the minimal health infrastructure capacity, since in an emergency situation like the COVID-19, bed restructuration enables health facilities to provide more beds in the intensive care units (see Section 2.2.3); however, the current availability of ICU beds still gives a good indication of the capacity of Canada to deal with an increasing number of new patients at the provincial level.

The three territories (Northwest Territories, Nunavut, and Yukon) seemingly had the least number of ICU beds with 5.5 per 100,000 of all Canada [17], and are also the administrative divisions with the smallest population and population densities and with the most difficult access; thus, Nunavut, the biggest administrative division of Canada with more than 2 million km², has an average population density of only 0.02 people/km². Even though most of the population is living in the main capital city, not all people can easily access hospitals all year round.

On the other side, provinces such as Ontario or Quebec have the largest population, but the number of available ICU beds per person is not the highest of Canada, with 7.9 and 10.5 per 100,000 inhabitants, respectively [15].

2.2.3. Adapting the Health System to COVID-19

The Public Health Agency of Canada issued a first interim guidance for the clinical management of patients with COVID-19 in early April 2020 [18]. To prevent health infrastructures from being overwhelmed with new infected cases, Canadians have been asked to avoid social contact since mid-March 2020 (see Section 2.4), as it had been defined by scientists across the world as an efficient way to stop the spread of coronavirus. The objective was to slow down the number of infected people to give medical infrastructures time to admit new patients in need without running out of space and equipment—also known as "flattening the curve".

Medical infrastructures sought to increase their capacity as follows.

First, they reset their priorities regarding the availability of beds and healthcare professionals and they made sure that health care professionals could staff all available beds and ventilators. Thus, across the country, nurses and physicians from other departments were trained to work in intensive care units, in case of need. For example, a collaboration of clinicians, educators, and scientists from the University of Toronto and the Toronto Academic Health Sciences Network developed an educational website with a training guide called "quick ICU training for COVID-19". This guide provides training resources to prepare health professionals who are not accustomed to working in intensive care units but might be required to do so during the pandemic [19].

To optimize the hospital capacity across the country, tens of thousands scheduled surgeries have been cancelled or postponed [20]. On March 16, British Columbia Ministry of Health took the decision "to postpone non-urgent scheduled surgeries to ensure capacity in [their] hospitals to address COVID-19 patient needs" [21], which applied for more than 30,000 nonurgent operations between March 16 and May 18.

To avoid overwhelming hospital's emergency departments, off-site screening facilities were set up, such as temporary testing clinics in Ontario. At the end of the study period (mid-April 2020), and globally in Canada, visits to emergency departments declined by a half [10].

Some alternatives were implemented to allow people to be taken care of while staying at home. For instance, regarding COVID-19, on March 21 the Canadian government launched an online self-assessment tool allowing people to detect their own symptoms and helping them decide whether they should seek for medical attention and when [22]; drive-through centers were set up so people could be tested for coronavirus without getting out of the car. Regarding health in general, doctors also used telehealth and virtual medicine to remotely assess their patients.

Finally, from mid-April, the federal government started to encourage the development of faster and more reliable tests, supported by the academics and industrial research experts [23].

It is worth mentioning that in 2003, Canada experienced the SARS epidemic caused by the above-mentioned SARS-CoV. This SARS epidemic resulted in thousands of Canadians in quarantine and the death of 44 people, thereby affecting Canada more than many countries outside Asia [24]. This first SARS outbreak had highlighted several weak points of the healthcare system against epidemics, and the lessons learnt from this epidemic (as described in the report "Learning from SARS") prepared Canada to face COVID-19, at least in the sectors affected by SARS in which improvement were made—around 80% of the report's recommendations were addressed since 2003 according to expert David Naylor [25–27]. Yet, some challenges remained and affected the dynamics of the COVID-19 in Canada as described below.

2.3. Epidemiological Situation of the Country Regarding COVID-19's First Wave 2.3.1. Epidemiological Summary (Dates)

Canada confirmed its first COVID-19 case in Toronto (Ontario) on January 25 (Figure 2), due to a trip to Wuhan, China. Afterwards, the COVID-19 affected the country differently depending on the administrative divisions as described below.



Figure 2. Timeline summarizing some key epidemiologic points (above the arrow) and public health or economic measures (below the arrow) in the study period.

The most likely exposure of reported cases changed over time, from being mainly due to traveling or being in contact with a traveler, to mainly due to community setting—this shift was reported to have occurred on March 24. Regarding traveling or being in contact with a traveler, the most important exposure risks likely occurred in airports. Canada's main airports are located in Ontario (Toronto Pearson International Airport) and British Columbia (Vancouver International Airport), which were indeed the first provinces affected by the virus in February (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Positive cases per 100,000 by administrative division. The three territories (Nunavut, Yukon, and Northwest Territories) are regrouped together under "North Territories", and NL stands for Newfoundland and Labrador.

The most affected province was Quebec with the steepest exponential curve and the most important number of confirmed cases (Quebec was also the province conducting the highest number of tests). The less populated territories, Yukon and Northwest Territories, were the least affected with 6 confirmed cases and 0 death at the end of March (Figure 4).



Figure 4. COVID-19 deaths per 100,000 by administrative division. The three territories (Nunavut, Yukon, and Northwest Territories) are regrouped together under "North Territories", and NL stands for Newfoundland and Labrador.



On April 12, the country had confirmed almost 25,000 cases of COVID-19 with a rapid increase since the end of March (Figure 5).

Figure 5. Daily cumulative positive cases of COVID-19 in Canada from 12 March to 12 April 2020.

The four most populated provinces of the country accounted for 93% of all confirmed cases in Canada, with ca. 52% in Quebec, 28% in Ontario, 6% in British Columbia and 7% in Alberta. The cumulative number of deaths exponentially increased up to 717 in April 12 (Figure 6); only 2% occurred outside these four most populated provinces [28].



Figure 6. Daily cumulative COVID-19 deaths in Canada from 12 March to 12 April 2020.

Not all administrative divisions had the same capacity to test their population, and this must be considered when retrospectively analyzing the reported numbers [9]. Compared to other countries, the mortality rate was lower in Canada than in the European Union or the USA [29,30] (Figure 7).



Figure 7. Cumulated confirmed COVID-19 deaths per 1,000,000 in Canada, in the European Union and in the USA between February and April 2020 (data from Our world In Data [29,30]). Raw data on confirmed cases and deaths for all countries is sourced from the COVID-19 Data Repository by the Center for Systems Science and Engineering (CSSE) at Johns Hopkins University.

2.3.2. Focus on the Long-Term Care Sector

As of April 2020, ca. 46% of deaths related to COVID-19 occurred in long-term care homes in some provinces [31]. In April this rate was almost similar in Quebec (80%) and Ontario (70%). In June, it reached 81%, a substantially higher number than that observed in comparable countries (66% in Spain, 31% in the United States and 28% in Australia) [32].

Studies and report on this issue pointed out the outdated state of some of the infrastructures, the lack of information that would have allowed for good coordination of actions, and the crisis in the workforce in this sector. In addition, both public and private long-term care facilities had fewer staff, and staff lacked personal protective equipment (e.g., medical masks). Long-term care sector had not been affected by the above-mentioned SARS epidemic and not as many lessons could have been learned in this sector as in other sectors [25,27,33].

2.3.3. Focus on Visible Minorities

In line with the general lack of race-based data in the health sector Canada, data on COVID-19 was not systematically broken down by race. Therefore, to date, there is no large-scale study on the consequences of COVID-19 by race or ethnicity. Yet, Statistics Canada was able to indicate that "COVID-19 mortality rates were higher in Canadian neighbourhoods with higher proportions of population groups designated as visible minorities" [34]. To refine this analysis, Statistics Canada focused on such neighbourhoods with Black population in Montreal (Québec), and with South Asians in Toronto (Ontario), and found, in both cities, "noticeable differences in the age-standardized mortality rates depending on the proportion of the neighbourhood population who were Black in Montréal and South Asian in Toronto". Black, South Asian, and Indigenous Canadians are more likely than white Canadians to have multiple illnesses such as diabetes, asthma, cancer or other conditions [35], and are therefore more at risk of a serious outcome from COVID-19. For instance, in terms of racial disparity, more cases of ischaemic stroke associated with COVID-19 were reported among African-Canadians than among other races [36].

Regarding First Nations communities on reserves (these statistics did not include First Nations individuals residing off reserve or in the territories), 51 cases were reported from March 8 to April 11, more than half in Québec [37]. Retrospectively, no deaths involving First Nations people were reported until October 2020 [38]. COVID-19 seemed to have lower impact among First Nations in Canada than among other Indigenous communities in other countries, and even among the general population [39].

2.4. *Measures Taken and Evolution of the COVID-19's First Wave* 2.4.1. At the Federal Level

On January 15, the Public Health Agency of Canada decided to implement and activate the Emergency Operation Centre to support the Canadian response to COVID-19 and triggered the Federal/Provincial/Territorial Public Health Response Plan for the Biological Events to provide elaborated coordination across the country.

From January 22, the Canadian government recommended to all travelers coming from Wuhan, China to self-isolate for 14 days [40]. A federal-provincial-territorial Special Advisory Committee on the Novel Coronavirus was created to advise Deputy Ministers of Health across Canada on the coordination, public health policy, and technical content related to the COVID-19 outbreak [41].

On March 5, the federal government created a Cabinet Committee in charge of ensuring whole-of-government leadership, coordination, and preparedness to limit the health, economic and social impacts of the COVID-19. Then, a series of public health measures aiming at slowing down community transmission of the COVID-19 were implemented country-wide: describing and encouraging to proper hand hygiene, respiratory etiquette and environmental cleaning in the home, and social distancing.

Some community-based measures were applied to reduce transmission within the community settings such as workplaces, schools, or public transportation (Figure 2); these

measures included avoiding crowded spaces, school, or daycares, as well as increasing distancing between desks, closing schools, raising awareness about COVID-19, and evaluating whether these measures are respected in workplace. In addition, the government allocated CAD 1101 million to different sectors to sustain the Canadian response to the crisis [42]. Shortage of surgical masks made their use prioritized for healthcare workers, and not mandatory indoors for the general population before later on; yet the use of cloth masks was encouraged as a supplementary protection, especially when physical distancing was difficult [43].

After COVID-19 acquired its pandemic status (March 11), the Canadian government implemented several new measures; for instance, Canadian residents were advised to avoid all non-essential travel outside of Canada, travelers entering Canada had to self-isolate for 14 days even if they did not present any COVID-19 symptoms, with fines in case of non-respect. In the end of the study period, contact tracing was not performed massively, but different initiatives had started to develop tracing apps, and some provinces had organized their own contact tracing system by phone call as soon as late March in British Columbia [44]. On March 18, the authorities decided to implement a ban on foreign nationals from all countries, except the United States, from entering Canada. The Canada-U.S. border was closed to all non-essential travels [42].

2.4.2. By Administrative Division

Each province or territory implements its own public health measures and decides to apply a public health emergency (which limits the federal government's power to enforce health-related measures) or a state of emergency (which allows the provincial or territorial health officer to issue verbal orders without going through the normal legal procedure and with immediate effect) [45]. After COVID-19 was declared a pandemic, all provinces and territories declared at least a state of public health emergencies at different dates in late March, going on until various dates in April-May (Table 1); self-isolation measures, gathering restrictions, and fines in case of non-respect of the rules were also enforced at various degrees depending on the province. These measures evolved with time.

2.5. Expected or Observed Impact on the Country Economy

On March 18, the Government set up new economic measures to help industries and people face COVID-19. These measures were meant to provide up to CAD 27 billion to support Canadian workers and businesses (Canada's COVID-19 Economic Response Plan). They also were meant to support people facing unemployment and centers or funds such as New Women's Shelters, Sexual Assault Centers, or new Indigenous Community Support Fund [42]. From April 6, Canadian workers who got unemployed (or had their income reduced by at least 50%) due to COVID-19 received CAD 500 each week up to 16 weeks (as of April 2020) from the Canadian Emergency Benefits [42].

Due to social distancing, non-essential shop closure, and travel restriction, the spread of the coronavirus was forecast to particularly affect tourism (including "shopping-trip", for which around 44 million people cross the USA-Canada border each year) and the oil sector. The closure of the Canada-US border to non-essential travels did not apply to food, goods, medical supplies and farm workers, still allowed to cross. Shops with online stores were expected to limit the impact of the virus on their activity [46].

11 of 15

Provinces/Territories	Emergency State	Precisions
Alberta	State of public health emergency March 17	Gatherings of no more than 50 first and then only 15; closure of public area and popular facilities (gym, museums, arenas, galleries), self-isolation for 14 days after an international travel and 10 days for people with symptoms.
British Columbia	State of emergency March 18—This state of emergency will be extended or rescinded as necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 50; financial penalties for business and individuals; financial penalties for businesses and individuals violating public health directives (Vancouver)
Manitoba	State of emergency March 20—30 days and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings to maximum 10
New Brunswick	State of emergency March 19—until April 15 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 10; closure of all retail operations, except for essential services (Public inquiries, Veterinary Field and Laboratory Services, Motor Vehicle Safety Enforcement); financial penalties
Newfoundland and Labrador	Public health emergency March 18—until April 15 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 10; no-essential businesses closure; fine or jail time
Nova Scotia	State of emergency March 22—until April 19 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 5; Some non-essential services remain open with social distancing
Ontario	State of emergency March 17- until April 14 and extended for 28 days.	Gatherings of no more than 5; closure of public facilities and non-essential businesses
Prince Edward Island	State of public health emergency March 16—30 days and could be extended if necessary.	Encourage islanders to avoid social gatherings; fines up to CAD10,000
Quebec	Public health emergency, March 13—until May 4.	Social gatherings are prohibited; fines
Saskatchewan	State of emergency March 18—until April 15 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 10; closure of non-essential shops; individual fines
Northwest Territories	State of public health emergency March 18—until April 15 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 10
Nunavut	State of public health emergency March 18—until April 16 and could be extended if necessary.	Public gatherings prohibited
Yukon	State of emergency March 27—until April 30 and could be extended if necessary.	Gatherings of no more than 10; Reduce restaurant capacity to 50%

Table 1. Type and date of emergency state declared by the Canadian provinces and territories.

2.6. Social Disruption and Indirect Public Health Consequences of COVID-19

As many public health officials around the world, the Canadian authorities implemented social distancing measures, considered to be one of the most reliable responses to avoid the spread of the COVID-19.

However, even in the short term, social distancing can be associated with psychological consequences such as overall distress, panic, emotional disturbances, and depression [47]. Even more, quarantine, as the most extreme social distancing measure, has been associated with stress, low mood, and insomnia. It has been observed that the longer the isolation period, the worse the mental health tended to be [47,48]. Long periods of lockdown could therefore lead to an increase of mental health disorders amongst the general population [47]. A survey by Statistic Canada in April–May 2020, just after our study period, reported that

over half of the ca. 46,000 participants reported a poorer mental health since the onset of social distancing, and 88% had experienced at least one symptom of anxiety in the two weeks before participating to this survey [49]—a situation comparable to China's [50]. Psychological distress can affect different domains of people's lives, such as poorer work performance, family functioning, health services utilization, or social relations, and COVID-19 can be expected to trigger similar effects although this remains to be explored [48].

Beside mental health, the COVID-19 had other indirect consequences on public health and society, as soon as the first wave. For instance, an increased use of cannabis (a legal use in Canada) was associated with self-isolation [51]. After the population early linked COVID-19 to China and Asia, racism towards East Asian Canadians abruptly increased [52], as illustrated by increased hate crimes [53].

3. Discussion and Conclusions

To respond to the public health threat caused by the COVID-19, the Canadian government implemented relatively early an infrastructure in collaboration with provincial and territorial governments. Canada's response was structured around plans and guidance at different levels: collaboration at all levels of government, evidence-informed decisionmaking, and flexibility with the actions taken according to the new information available. In addition, the Government of Canada created dedicated legislation and financial resources such as the Cabinet Committee on the federal response to the COVID-19.

Canada adopted different public health measures to try containing the spread of the coronavirus by putting in place measures such as hand hygiene, self-isolation, social distancing, and lockdown, and a testing strategy to identify cases and to find close contacts to the confirmed positive cases. Other measures regarding global travel advisory have also been added. Across Canada's administrative divisions, different initial responses to the COVID-19 pandemic were enforced and different epidemiological dynamics were observed, with high death rates in the most densely populated regions. Research on the factors controlling the spread of COVID-19 in each Canadian administrative division is warrantied, and will allow for generating evidence-based recommendations suitable for this country both at the federal and provincial or territorial levels.

In the beginning of the first wave (January–April 2020), the available data showed slower hospitalization and death rates in Canada than in the USA or the European Union, both at national level and at the provincial or territorial level; that was even in the most populated provinces of Canada, despite the high mortality in the long-term care facilities observed in Québec and Ontario. Such inter-country comparisons may be important to understand how to control COVID-19 [54], and possible future epidemics of infectious diseases as they are thought to increase in the near future [55].

This case study focuses on the very beginning of the first wave; it was limited by the available peer-reviewed published scientific literature and contains facts or numbers from a gray literature that other non-governmental associations have compiled for Canada [56] and that may not be available anymore in the future. For this reason, we hope this case study will provide a useful archive and useful links to other valuable resources on the COVID-19 management in Canada during the first wave.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, D.U., E.M., M.W.; project administration, D.U., E.M., M.W.; supervision, E.L.; writing—original draft preparation, D.U., E.M., M.W.; writing—review and editing, D.U., E.M., M.W., E.L. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. WHO | World Health Organization. Coronavirus. Symptoms. 2020. Available online: https://www.who.int/health-topics/ coronavirus#tab=tab_3 (accessed on 26 March 2021).
- 2. Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19)—World Health Organization. 2020. Available online: https://www.who.int/emergencies/ diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019 (accessed on 21 December 2020).
- 3. Jarvis, M.C. Aerosol Transmission of SARS-CoV-2: Physical Principles and Implications. *Front. Public Health* **2020**, *8*, 590041. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 4. Meyerowitz, E.A.; Richterman, A.; Gandhi, R.T.; Sax, P.E. Transmission of SARS-CoV-2: A Review of Viral, Host, and Environmental Factors. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 2021, 174, 69–79. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 5. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada. Analysis: Total Population. 27 September 2018. Available online: https://www150 .statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/91-215-x/2018001/sec1-eng.htm (accessed on 22 March 2020).
- 6. Hindson, J. COVID-19: Faecal-Oral Transmission? Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 2020, 17, 259. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Guo, M.; Tao, W.; Flavell, R.A.; Zhu, S. Potential Intestinal Infection and Faecal-Oral Transmission of SARS-CoV-2. Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 2021, 18, 269–283. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 8. Canada | History, Geography, & Culture | Britannica. 2020. Available online: https://www.britannica.com/place/Canada (accessed on 21 December 2020).
- Government of Canada, Health Canada. Canada's Health Care System. Education and Awareness. 2011. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/reports-publications/health-care-system/canada.html#a6 (accessed on 26 May 2020).
- 10. Canadian Institute for Health Information, National Health Expenditure Trends | CIHI. 2021. Available online: https://www.cihi. ca/en/national-health-expenditure-trends (accessed on 17 April 2021).
- 11. Government of Canada, Statistics Canada. The Open Database of Healthcare Facilities (ODHF) Metadata Document: Concepts, Methodology and Data Quality. 2020. Available online: https://www.statcan.gc.ca/eng/lode/databases/odhf/metadata (accessed on 17 April 2021).
- 12. Canadian Institute for Health Information, Canada's Health Care Providers | CIHI. 2021. Available online: https://www.cihi.ca/en/canadas-health-care-providers (accessed on 17 April 2021).
- 13. Canadian Institute for Health Information. Long-Term Care Homes in Canada: How Many and Who Owns Them? | CIHI. 2021. Available online: https://www.cihi.ca/en/long-term-care-homes-in-canada-how-many-and-who-owns-them (accessed on 17 April 2021).
- 14. Canadian Institute for Health Information. Care in Canadian ICUs: 36. "Canadian Institute for Health Information. Care in Canadian ICUs. Ottawa, ON: CIHI; 2016". Available online: https://secure.cihi.ca/free_products/ICU_Report_EN.pdf (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 15. Shoukat, A.; Wells, C.R.; Langley, J.M.; Singer, B.H.; Galvani, A.P.; Moghadas, S.M. Projecting Demand for Critical Care Beds during COVID-19 Outbreaks in Canada. *CMAJ* **2020**, *192*, E489–E496. [CrossRef]
- 16. Canadian Institute for Health Information | CIHI. 2021. Available online: https://www.cihi.ca/en (accessed on 15 March 2021).
- Fowler, R.A.; Abdelmalik, P.; Wood, G.; Foster, D.; Gibney, N.; Bandrauk, N.; Turgeon, A.F.; Lamontagne, F.; Kumar, A.; Zarychanski, R.; et al. Critical Care Capacity in Canada: Results of a National Cross-Sectional Study. *Crit. Care* 2015, 19, 133. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Canadian Critical Care Society and Association of Medical Microbiology and Infectious Disease (AMMI) Canada. Clinical Management of Patients with Moderate to Severe COVID-19-Interim Guidance. 2 April 2020. Available online: https://www. ammi.ca/Content/Clinical%20Care%20COVID-19%20Guidance%20FINAL%20April2%20ENGLISH%281%29.pdf (accessed on 15 March 2021).
- 19. The Critical Care Education Pandemic Preparedness (CCEPP) Team. Quick ICU Training. 2020. Available online: https://www.quickicutraining.com/ (accessed on 26 December 2020).
- 20. Wiseman, S.M.; Crump, R.T.; Sutherland, J.M. Surgical Wait List Management in Canada during a Pandemic: Many Challenges Ahead. *Can. J. Surg.* 2020, *63*, E226–E228. [CrossRef]
- 21. British Columbia Ministry of Health. A Commitment to Surgical Renewal in B.C. 2020. Available online: https://www2.gov.bc. ca/assets/gov/health/conducting-health-research/surgical-renewal-plan.pdf (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 22. Worried You Might Have COVID-19? Try the Government's New Online Self-Assessment | CTVNews. 2020. Available online: https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/worried-you-might-have-covid-19-try-the-government-s-new-online-selfassessment-1.4863421 (accessed on 22 March 2020).
- 23. Health Canada Approves New Rapid COVID-Testing Kits | The Globe And Mail. 2021. Available online: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-health-canada-approves-new-rapid-covid-testing-kits/ (accessed on 2 January 2021).
- 24. WHO | World Health Organization. WHO | Cumulative Number of Reported Probable Cases of SARS. 2021. Available online: https://www.who.int/csr/sars/country/2003_07_11/en/ (accessed on 15 March 2021).
- 25. Silverman, M.; Clarke, M.; Stranges, S. Did Lessons From SARS Help Canada's Response to COVID-19? *Am. J. Public Health* **2020**, 110, 1797–1799. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 26. Webster, P. Canada and COVID-19: Learning from SARS. Lancet 2020, 395, 936–937. [CrossRef]

- Yu, A.; Prasad, S.; Akande, A.; Murariu, A.; Yuan, S.; Kathirkamanathan, S.; Ma, M.; Ladha, S. COVID-19 in Canada: A Self-Assessment and Review of Preparedness and Response. J. Glob. Health 2020, 10, 0203104. [CrossRef]
- COVID-19 in Canada: This Is How Each Province Is Handling the Pandemic | CTVNews. 2020. Available online: https://www.ctvnews.ca/politics/covid-19-in-canada-this-is-how-each-province-is-handling-the-pandemic-1.4867626 (accessed on 25 March 2020).
- COVID-19 Data Explorer. Our World in Data. 2021. Available online: https://ourworldindata.org/explorers/coronavirusdata-explorer?zoomToSelection=true&time=earliest..85&pickerSort=asc&pickerMetric=location&Metric=Confirmed+deaths& Interval=Cumulative&Relative+to+Population=true&Align+outbreaks=false&country=USA~{}CAN~{}European+Union (accessed on 17 April 2021).
- Ritchie, H.; Ortiz-Ospina, E.; Beltekian, D.; Mathieu, E.; Hasell, J.; Macdonald, B.; Giattino, C.; Appel, C.; Rodés-Guirao, L.; Roser, M. Coronavirus Pandemic (COVID-19). *Our World in Data*. 2020. Available online: https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus (accessed on 29 April 2021).
- Hsu, A.T.; Lane, N. Report: Impact of COVID-19 on Residents of Canada's Long-Term Care Homes—Ongoing Challenges and Policy Response. Article in LTCcovid.org, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE. 2020. Available online: https://ltccovid.org/2020/04/15/impact-of-covid-19-on-residents-of-canadas-long-term-care-homes-ongoing-challengesand-policy-response/ (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 32. Estabrooks, C.A.; Straus, S.; Flood, C.M.; Keefe, J.; Armstrong, P.; Donner, G.; Boscart, V.; Ducharme, F.; Silvius, J.; Wolfson, M. Rétablir la Confiance: La COVID-19 et L'avenir des Soins de Longue Durée. Société Royale du Canada. 2020. Available online: https://rsc-src.ca/sites/default/files/LTC%20PB_FR.pdf (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- Béland, D.; Marier, P. COVID-19 and Long-Term Care Policy for Older People in Canada. J. Aging Soc. Policy 2020, 32, 358–364. [CrossRef]
- Government of Canada, Statistics Canada. COVID-19 Mortality Rates in Canada's Ethno-Cultural Neighbourhoods. 28 October 2020. Available online: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00079-eng.htm (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 35. Ramraj, C.; Shahidi, F.V.; Darity, W.; Kawachi, I.; Zuberi, D.; Siddiqi, A. Equally Inequitable? A Cross-National Comparative Study of Racial Health Inequalities in the United States and Canada. *Soc. Sci. Med.* **2016**, *161*, 19–26. [CrossRef]
- Dmytriw, A.A.; Phan, K.; Schirmer, C.; Settecase, F.; Heran, M.K.S.; Efendizade, A.; Kühn, A.L.; Puri, A.S.; Menon, B.K.; Dibas, M.; et al. Ischaemic Stroke Associated with COVID-19 and Racial Outcome Disparity in North America. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 2020, *91*, 1362–1364. [CrossRef]
- 37. Government of Canada; Indigenous Services Canada. *Epidemiological Summary of COVID-19 Cases in First Nations Communities;* Report; 2020. Available online: https://www.sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1589895506010/1589895527965 (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 38. 1st COVID-19 Death Involving First Nations Person in Manitoba Reported | CBC News. 2020. Available online: https://www.cbc. ca/news/canada/manitoba/indigenous-death-covid-19-manitoba-1.5765361 (accessed on 30 December 2020).
- Richardson, L.; Crawford, A. COVID-19 and the Decolonization of Indigenous Public Health. CMAJ 2020, 192, E1098–E1100. [CrossRef]
- 40. The Road to Canada's COVID-19 Outbreak: Timeline of Federal Government Failure at Border to Slow the Virus. Available online: https://edmontonjournal.com/news/national/the-road-to-canadas-covid-19-outbreak-timeline-of-federal-government-failure-at-border-to-slow-the-virus (accessed on 2 January 2021).
- 41. Pan-Canadian Public Health Network. Special Advisory Committee on COVID-19. 2020. Available online: http://www.phn-rsp. ca/sac-covid-ccs/index-eng.php (accessed on 14 May 2021).
- Government of Canada. Government of Canada Takes Action on COVID-19. Education and Awareness. 2020. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/canadas-reponse/government-canada-takes-action-covid-19.html (accessed on 22 December 2020).
- 43. Public Health Agency of Canada. Council of Chief Medical Officers of Health Communication: Use of Non-Medical Masks (or Facial Coverings) by the Public. Statements. 2020. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/news/2020/04/ ccmoh-communication-use-of-non-medical-masks-or-facial-coverings-by-the-public.html (accessed on 6 April 2021).
- 44. Bhatia, D.; Vaga, K.; Roerig, M.; Pawa, J.; Allin, S.; Marchildon, G. COVID-19 Case and Contact Management Strategies in Canada. Toronto: North American Observatory on Health Systems and Policies. Rapid Review (No. 27). 2020. Available online: https://ihpme.utoronto.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/NAO-Rapid-Review-27_EN.pdf (accessed on 27 April 2021).
- 45. Public Health Agency of Canada. Federal/Provincial/Territorial Public Health Response Plan for Ongoing Management of COVID-19. Available online: https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/ guidance-documents/federal-provincial-territorial-public-health-response-plan-ongoing-management-covid-19.html (accessed on 9 June 2021).
- 46. Canada, U.S. Border Temporarily Closing to Non-Essential Traffic to Slow COVID-19 | CBC News. 2020. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-us-border-deal-1.5501289 (accessed on 18 March 2020).
- 47. Brooks, S.K.; Webster, R.K.; Smith, L.E.; Woodland, L.; Wessely, S.; Greenberg, N.; Rubin, G.J. The Psychological Impact of Quarantine and How to Reduce It: Rapid Review of the Evidence. *Lancet* **2020**, *395*, 912–920. [CrossRef]
- Best, L.A.; Law, M.A.; Roach, S.; Wilbiks, J.M.P. The Psychological Impact of COVID-19 in Canada: Effects of Social Isolation during the Initial Response. *Can. Psychol. Can.* 2021, 62, 143–154. [CrossRef]

- Government of Canada, Statistics Canada. 2020. Available online: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200527 /dq200527b-eng.htm (accessed on 15 March 2021).
- 50. Wang, C.; Pan, R.; Wan, X.; Tan, Y.; Xu, L.; Ho, C.S.; Ho, R.C. Immediate Psychological Responses and Associated Factors during the Initial Stage of the 2019 Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Epidemic among the General Population in China. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2020**, *17*, 1729. [CrossRef]
- 51. Bartel, S.J.; Sherry, S.B.; Stewart, S.H. Self-Isolation: A Significant Contributor to Cannabis Use during the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Subst. Abus.* **2020**, *41*, 409–412. [CrossRef]
- 52. Jang, H.; Rempel, E.; Roth, D.; Carenini, G.; Janjua, N.Z. Tracking COVID-19 Discourse on Twitter in North America: Infodemiology Study Using Topic Modeling and Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis. *J. Med. Internet Res.* **2021**, 23, e25431. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 53. These Asian Canadians are Concerned as Hate Crimes Spike in the Coronavirus Pandemic—National | Globalnews.ca. 2021. Available online: https://globalnews.ca/news/6858850/these-asian-canadians-are-concerned-as-hate-crimes-spike-in-the-coronavirus-pandemic/ (accessed on 15 March 2021).
- 54. Pearce, N.; Lawlor, D.A.; Brickley, E.B. Comparisons between Countries Are Essential for the Control of COVID-19. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* **2020**, *49*, 1059–1062. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 55. Gillespie, T.R.; Jones, K.E.; Dobson, A.P.; Clennon, J.A.; Pascual, M. COVID-Clarity Demands Unification of Health and Environmental Policy. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 2021, 27, 1319–1321. [CrossRef]
- 56. Canadian Public Health Association. Review of Canada's Initial Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic. 2021. Available online: https://www.cpha.ca/review-canadas-initial-response-covid-19-pandemic (accessed on 18 May 2021).